BOARD OF SELECTMEN
TUESDAY, JULY 28, 2015

The regular meeting of the Board of Selectmen convened at 7:00 p.m. in the conference room at 110 Main Street in the Town Office Building. In attendance were Dr. Richard M. Smith, John R. Morrell and Edward S. Harrison. Also present were Town Administrator Evan Brassard and the media.
The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.

Acceptance of Meeting Minutes:
Mr. Harrison made a motion to approve the meeting minutes of July 14, 2015 – open and executive sessions. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Tyler Wolanin:
District Director Tyler Wolanin, of State Senator Anne Gobi’s office approached the Board of Selectmen and said his job is to work with town governments and he wanted to let everyone know the lines of communication are open and he and Senator Gobi are there for anything anyone might need. The telephone number for anyone with any issues or questions is 617-722-1540. The office has a constituent services person there who is a trained social worker who does all the work with the State agencies available.
Mr. Wolanin noted he has been speaking with Mr. Brassard over the last few months on many issues the Town of Monson is facing and working with the state Legislature on. 

Also, Mr. Wolanin has set up hours in each of the towns they service once a month. Mr. Wolanin will be in Monson again on Wednesday, August 19th here in the conference room from 10:30 a.m. to 11:30 a.m. if the public has any issues they would like to discuss with him. Mr. Wolanin said he also carries Mass. Health forms with him.
Replacement of Town Meeting Board:
Dave Beaudoin approached the Board of Selectmen and stated our current message board in front of the Town Office Building has fallen into disrepair, from both old age and the tornado. The Board of Selectmen was handed a sketch of the proposed message board, as attached.
Mr. Beaudoin noted there are two groups, the Sanderson family in memory of Ken Sanderson and the Monson Rotary Club, who are willing to pay for a new message board, so it won’t cost the town anything. The Sanderson family will contribute 95% and the Monson Rotary Club will contribute the remaining 5%. Randy Pascale will do all the work.
Mr. Beaudoin explained the existing structure will be removed and a new granite structure will be installed, using high quality granite that will match the other granite structures in town. The new message board will have LED lighting.

Mr. Morrell noted the Sanderson family has done a lot for our town.

Mr. Harrison made a motion to allow Randy Pascale to demolish the old message board and reconstruct a new message board in its place as a gift from both the Sanderson family and the Monson Rotary Club. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Mr. Beaudoin said he will ask Mr. Pascale to put a barrier out showing how much room will be needed. Also, the Monson Garden Club will need to move their plants around the existing board ahead of time.

Mr. Brassard said he will contact the Garden Club to let them know, or if they didn’t want to move them he could speak with Parks and Rec. or have Mr. DeMaio move the plants elsewhere for the time being.

The Board of Selectmen thanked Mr. Beaudoin.
Appointment Planning Board Associate Member:
Marilyn Fils Gorman approached the Board of Selectmen and explained her background. Mr. Brassard noted this was on the agenda awhile back and then it went to the last Town Meeting where there was a warrant article adding into our bylaw the ability for the Board of Selectmen to appointment an associate member to the board.
Dr. Smith explained Ms. Gorman will attend all the meetings and vote only if they don’t have enough regular members in attendance.

Mr. Harrison made a motion to appoint Marilyn Fils Gorman as an Associate member on the Monson Planning Board effective immediately through June 30, 2018. Mr. Morrell seconded 
and it was so VOTED.
Greene Room Productions Liquor License Application:
Erin Greene of Greene Room Productions approached the Board of Selectmen and explained she would like to hold an outdoor fundraiser for Greene Room Productions called “Karaoke Under the Stars”. The event will be held on Saturday, August 8th from 7:30 p.m. to 10:30 p.m. at a private residence at 12 High Street, next to the parking lot for the First Church. Tickets are being sold for $15 each with raffles, footage of past productions, etc. 

Ms. Greene noted this is the 10 year anniversary of Greene Room Productions. All the proceeds will go toward the upcoming production season, theatrical licensing, rehearsal material, sets, costumes, and much more.
Ms. Greene said they will have a smorgasbord of hors d’oeuvres, beer from a local micro-brewery, wine and non-alcoholic drinks, karaoke, and drinks for a charge. Jo Sauriol who is TIPS certified has volunteered to bartend. Everyone over the age of 21 will receive a wristband upon arrival with a valid driver’s license or other comparable photo id. 
Ms. Greene said she has an email in to the First Church requesting the use of their parking lot and hasn’t heard back from them yet. Ms. Greene said if they aren’t able to use the parking lot, they could park on one side of the street and/or she could shuttle the guests.

Mr. Morrell suggested if Ms. Greene plans on having parking on one side of the street, to get permission from both the Police Chief as well as the Fire Chief to make sure there will be enough room left in the street for a safe passage of vehicles and emergency apparatus. 
Mr. Harrison made a motion to permit Greene Room Productions to hold their event with a one-day liquor license on August 8, 2015 with the hours of 7:30 p.m. to 10:30 p.m. at the residence of Denis Duquette and Jacinthe Bilodeau at 12 High Street. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.
Nexamp Solar Project Proposal:
This was tabled.
Adam’s Change of Manager:
The proposed manager for Adam’s Discount Liquor wasn’t in attendance for this meeting. After a brief discussion it was agreed by the Board they could vote on forwarding this to the A.B.C.C. without meeting him since it is only a change of manager.
Mr. Harrison made a motion to approve the change of manager for Monson Markets Inc. d/b/a Adam’s Discount Liquor from Michael O’Grady to Robert Tobio, and to forward this to the A.B.C.C. in Boston for their approval. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.
Salary and Classification Study Presentation:
Sandy Stapczynski of Human Resources Inc. approached the Board of Selectmen and presented a slide show presentation on the compensation and classification study plan they did for Monson. Ms. Stapczynski noted this report, that she handed to the Board and Mr. Brassard, encompasses 52 positions, both union and non-union, and explained the process they went through, using sixteen comparable communities surveyed for the study.
Ms. Stapczynski explained the classification and pay plan incorporates all the positions in fourteen pay grades with ten steps, with 2.5% increases between each step. The implementation cost is approximately $67,000. The major increases, more than 10%, were found in the Parks and Rec. Department, Assessing, Town Clerk, Treasury/HR, Board of Health and the Cemetery Department.
Ms. Stapczynski said the $67,000 is just to bring everyone up to where they should be and as the town recruits new employees to fill vacancies, the cost will come down. Ms. Stapczynski added it can be phased in over two years, but you do want to bring the pays up as quickly as possible and not delay the inevitable. If you don’t do anything, you put yourself at a greater risk. An internal step plan could also be developed to make it a little more cost effective. Ms. Stapczynski also stated this is good for two to three years and suggested doing a check on a year to year basis with other communities. Ms. Stapczynski explained this is a live policy and you want to manage and maintain it.

Ms. Stapczynski noted Monson has a strong benefits package and health insurance cost sharing is comparable with other communities as well as in areas of longevity, vacation and time off policies.

Mr. Morrell inquired if other towns are paying department heads longevity. Ms. Stapczynski responded yes. Mr. Morrell noted the Monson Board of Selectmen had taken longevity away from our department heads several years ago.

Ms. Stapczynski said the implementation of the plan is for FY 2016, and noted if the plan isn’t implemented until FY 2017, the town should consider adding an additional COLA to the pay plan.

Mr. Brassard noted he also has all of the updated job descriptions.

Dr. Smith said it’s a very comprehensive report, and asked if there are different ways to spread it out over time.
Mr. Brassard replied Finance Director Deborah Mahar is working on several models of implementing this over time that will be sustainable.

Mr. Harrison suggested not having a COLA if this is implemented.

Ms. Stapczynski said all the communities are updating and the firm she works for, Human Resources Inc., is very busy, and reiterated by not implementing this Monson will fall behind.

Mr. Morrell responded he hopes the town will us this to the best of our advantage as best we can.

Mr. Brassard said he is meeting tomorrow morning with the union so they can help with any concerns the union employees might have. All the employees will get a copy of this document electronically, and on Thursday morning he will meet with the non-union employees to help them understand the document and smooth out the process.

The Board of Selectmen thanked Ms. Stapczynski for coming in.
Town Accountant Interview:
Mr. Brassard noted the search for a Finance Director/Town Accountant isn’t going as well as hoped. Mr. Brassard said he and Ms. Mahar interviewed four candidates and didn’t find anyone suitable for our town. The description was changed to just a Town Accountant position and had just one response, but he wasn’t interested as the pay was lowered after dropping the Finance Director position.
Mr. Morrell said he would like to get someone ASAP. Mr. Brassard replied the plan is to have a one month overlap for training and noted he would be more cautious if we didn’t have the experienced department heads we have.

Mr. Harrison made a motion to allow Mr. Brassard to search for only a Town Accountant instead of a Town Accountant/Finance Director. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.
Fire Department Minimum Call In/Call Back Pay:
The Board of Selectmen had a copy of Chief Laurent McDonald’s call-in/call back pay management plan 600-1.22, as attached.
Chief McDonald explained this and noted he tried to model this after other departments.

Mr. Harrison made a motion to accept Fire Chief Laurent McDonald’s plan for call-in/call back pay management pan 600-1.22. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.
Fire Station Building Revitalization Committee:
Fire Chief Laurent McDonald approached the Board of Selectmen and stated the fire station was built in 1978. There is leakage in the concrete blocks and they have been expanding and contracting causing significant cracks. If this isn’t repaired, it will be costly. Chief McDonald said he feels a committee should be formed to look at the feasibility, to come up with a course of action, a funding mechanism, and an implementation schedule looking at the repair or possibly a new building.
Chief McDonald said the current fire station has enough room for all the vehicles with the exception of the pick-up truck and the military vehicle.

Mr. Morrell noted the Highway garage was built in 1968 and he uses a roller to apply Thompson Water Seal on the concrete blocks, and it works wonders at keeping out the water and prolonging the life of the building.

Chief McDonald noted some spots will need repointing.

The committee will be comprised of five members: one Selectman, Mr. Brassard, Fire Chief McDonald, one finance committee member and one person from the voting community. Three members of this committee will be able to vote while Chief McDonald and Mr. Brassard will not be voting.
Mr. Morrell thought the Building Inspector should also be included. Dr. Smith agreed. Mr. Brassard said they might want to approach the Paul DeMaio as well.

The Board of Selectmen agreed unanimously to pursue this.

In Other Business to Come Before the Board:
· Police Chief Stephen Kozloski requested two appointments.
Mr. Harrison made a motion to appoint Hannah Hulse as a part-time dispatcher effective immediately through June 30, 2016; and Paul Mayo as an auxiliary police officer effective immediately through December 31, 2015. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.
Correspondence was read and completed.

At 8:55 p.m., Mr. Harrison made a motion to adjourn from open session. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

________________________________

Edward S. Harrison, Clerk
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